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Description

Technical Field

[0001] The present invention relates to a medical
measuring device and a medical measuring system for
measuring biological information.

Background Art

[0002] As a medical measuring device, there is a hand-
held type that is easy to carry is mainly used in a medical
institution, for example. The medical measuring device
is often used in a manner that one device is shared by a
plurality of patients. In this case, some medical measur-
ing devices store necessary information specifying at
least a patient in the device in order to manage data as
a measurement result. The necessary information for
specifying a patient is stored in association with the
measurement result.
[0003] The necessary information for specifying a pa-
tient is, for example, a name, a sex, a birth date, etc. of
the patient or ID assigned to the patient, which is given
from the medical institution. In a case where an ID as-
signed to the patient is used, the name of the patient,
etc. is stored in a management device that communicates
with the medical measuring device.
[0004] If this type of medical measuring device was
taken out by a third person without permission and the
data therein was reviewed, there was a possibility that
the personal information such as a patient name, etc.
stored in the medical measuring device leaks to outsid-
ers.
[0005] In order to prevent this, there has been a tech-
nology in which a user is not allowed to start using the
medical measuring device unless inputting a release
code which was set in a management device (see, for
example, patent literature 1).
[0006] However, in the aforementioned method in
which a release code is input, the medical measuring
device would significantly deteriorate its user-friendli-
ness. Specifically, in a situation that the user has to take
measurements for many patients at a hospital ward or
for many outpatients, the measurement efficiency of the
device becomes worse because it takes time for the user
to input a release code each time the medical measuring
device is powered on. As a result, there has been a prob-
lem that the user-friendliness of the device deteriorates.
[0007] The object is to provide a medical measuring
device and a medical measuring system that can sup-
press deterioration of their user-friendliness and improve
a protection performance of personal information.

PATENT LITERATURE

[0008] Patent Literature 1: Japanese Patent Applica-
tion Publication No. 2011-062472

SUMMARY

[0009] A medical measuring device includes a housing
configured to mount thereon a biosensor in an attachable
and detachable manner, the biosensor being configured
to have a liquid sample of a biological object deposited
thereon, a measuring component that measures biolog-
ical information from the liquid sample of the biological
object, a recording component that stores a result meas-
ured by the measuring component, an information pro-
tection component that determines whether or not to pro-
hibit a readout of personal information data stored in the
recording component, and a controller that controls a per-
mission or a prohibition of the readout of the personal
information data based on a determination result made
by the information protection component.

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF DRAWINGS

[0010]

[FIG. 1] FIG. 1 is a diagram showing a configuration
of a medical measuring device in the first embodi-
ment, and FIG.1A is a diagram showing an external
appearance, and FIG. 1B is a block diagram;

[FIG. 2] FIG. 2 is an exploded diagrammatic view of
a biosensor;

[FIG. 3] FIG. 3 is a schematic diagram showing a
configuration of network in which the medical meas-
uring device is connected;

[FIG. 4] FIG. 4 is a diagram showing a configuration
of a medical measuring device in the second em-
bodiment, and FIG. 4A is a diagram showing an ex-
ternal appearance, and FIG. 4B is a block diagram;

[FIG. 5] FIG. 5 is a diagram showing a configuration
of a medical measuring device in the third embodi-
ment, and FIG. 5A is a diagram showing an external
appearance, and FIG. 5B is a block diagram;

[FIG. 6] FIG. 6 is a schematic diagram showing a
configuration of a medical measuring system in the
fourth embodiment;

[FIG. 7] FIG. 7 is a schematic diagram showing a
configuration of a medical measuring device and its
peripheral devices in the fifth embodiment;

[FIG. 8] FIG. 8 is a block diagram showing a config-
uration of a medical measuring device in the fifth
embodiment; and

[FIG. 9] FIG. 9 is a block diagram showing a config-
uration of an administration key.
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DESCRIPTION OF EMBODIMENTS

[0011] Hereinafter, embodiments of the medical meas-
urement device of the present invention will be described
with reference to the drawings in detail.

(First Embodiment)

[0012] In the present embodiment, it will be described
in a case that the medical measuring device is used in a
hospital as an example of the use.
[0013] FIG. 1 is a diagram showing a configuration of
a medical measuring device 1. FIG. 1A is a diagram
showing an external appearance of the medical meas-
uring device 1. FIG. 1B is a block diagram of the medical
measuring device 1. As shown in FIG. 1, the medical
measuring device 1 is a hand-held type measuring de-
vice. The medical measuring device 1 is comprised by a
device main body (housing) 2, a display component 3,
and an input component 4. In the medical measuring de-
vice 1, a disposable biosensor 10 is detachably attached
in the device main body 2. a liquid sample of a biological
object is deposited onto the biosensor 10. Further, the
device main body 2 is formed in a compact shape so that
a nurse or a patient who is the user can hold it by one
hand.
[0014] As shown in FIG. 1B, the medical measuring
device 1 is provided with a device main body 2, a display
component 3, an input part 4, a controller 5, a measuring
component 6, a communication component 7, a record-
ing component 8, and an information protection compo-
nent 9.
[0015] The display part 3 is operated according to an
instruction received from the controller 5. The display part
3 displays a level of glucose concentration measured by
the measuring component 6 as biological information.
Further, the display part 3 displays various kinds of in-
formation for the user.
[0016] The input component 4 is a device to receive
an input of an operation instruction, an identification
number, etc. For example, the input component 4 is a
button provided on the device main body 2. Alternatively,
the input component 4 is an optical reading device such
as a barcode reader. Alternatively, the input component
4 may be a near field communication terminal such as
an RF-ID system or may be a device that performs an
input a sound recognition. The input component 4 of the
present embodiment is equipped with a combination of
a plurality of input devices. Further, information inputted
by the input component 4 is transmitted to the controller 5.
[0017] The controller 5 controls the medical measuring
device 1 entirely. Information is inputted into the control-
ler 5 from the input component 4, the measuring compo-
nent 6, and the information protection component 9. The
controller 5 gives instructions to the display component
3, the communication component 7, and the recording
component 8 based on the inputted information. The con-
troller 5 is comprised by a program memory that stores

programs, which were designed so as to control the med-
ical measuring device 1 entirely, and a microcomputer
that executes the programs.
[0018] The measuring component 6 receives an in-
struction from the controller 5 and measures biological
information from a liquid sample of the biological object
deposited on the biosensor 10. Therefore, the measuring
component 6 has a configuration to include a sensor
mounting component (not shown in the drawing) having
a connector which is electrically connected with an elec-
trode of the biosensor 10 when the biosensor 10 is in-
serted into the device main body 2. The measuring com-
ponent 6 applies a voltage or an electric current to each
electrode of the biosensor 10 through the connector
when the liquid sample is deposited onto the biosensor
10. The measuring component 6 measures biological in-
formation in the liquid sample based on the values of the
electric current or the voltage obtained in response to the
application of the voltage or the electronic current. In the
present embodiment, the biological information of the liq-
uid sample of the biological object denotes a glucose
concentration level in blood sampled from a human body.
An electrochemical measurement method for measuring
a glucose concentration in blood is explained as an ex-
ample.
[0019] The communication component 7 receives an
instruction from the controller 5 and performs a transmis-
sion or a reception of data with other devices such as a
server, a personal computer, etc. through communica-
tion lines. For example, the communication component
7 transmits a glucose concentration level measured by
the measuring component 6 or an identification number
inputted to the input component 4 to other devices. Fur-
ther, the communication component 7 receives a list of
identification numbers from other devices. The commu-
nication component 7 includes a wired or wireless inter-
face for connecting with other devices. For example,
when a wired connection is used, it is a connector to
install a connection cable. Further, when a wireless con-
nection is used, it is an antenna for transmitting or re-
ceiving a wireless radio wave.
[0020] The recording component 8 stores personal in-
formation data. The recording component 8 has at least
a patient information area and a device information area.
In the patient information area, the patient information
data related to each patient is stored. In the device infor-
mation area, the device information data related to the
medical measuring device 1 is stored. In the present em-
bodiment, the data stored in the patient information area
and the device information area are related to directly or
indirectly personal information. Accordingly, the combi-
nation of the both information is called as personal infor-
mation data. That is, depending on a disclosure regula-
tion signal of the information protection component 9, the
personal information data is prohibited from being read
from the recording component 8. In the present embod-
iment, not only the readout of the personal information
data is prohibited, but also, the writing of the personal
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information to the recording component 8 may be pro-
hibited.
[0021] In the patient information area of the recording
component 8, at least a result measured by the measur-
ing component 6 is stored. Further, the recording com-
ponent 8 receives and stores the measurement result
that the measuring component 6 outputs, the information
that is input by the input component 4, and the information
that the communication component 7 receives, etc.
through the controller 5. The reproduction and recording
of the data to the recording component 8 is controlled by
the controller 5.
[0022] The information protection component 9 deter-
mines whether or not the readout of the personal infor-
mation data stored in the recording component 8 is pro-
hibited. This personal information data includes at least
the measurement result output by the measuring com-
ponent 6 and is the data related to personal information.
Therefore, the information protection component 9 func-
tions to protect the personal information data stored in
the device main body 2, specifically, in the recording com-
ponent 8. Because of this, in a case of detecting an oc-
currence of a specific condition, the information protec-
tion component 9 outputs a disclosure regulation signal,
which orders not to disclose the personal information da-
ta, to the controller 5. Accordingly, the controller 5 con-
trols a permission or a prohibition of the readout of the
personal information data based on the determination
result of the information protection component 9.
[0023] Next, a disposable biosensor 10 that is inserted
into the medical measuring device will be explained in
reference to FIG. 2. FIG. 2 is an exploded diagrammatic
view of the biosensor 10 that is inserted into the medical
measuring device 1.
[0024] The biosensor 10 includes an insulated sub-
strate 11 (hereinafter referred to as simply "substrate 11")
made of polyethylene terephthalate, etc. The surface of
the substrate 11 is formed with a conductive layer. For
example, the conductive layer is made by a noble metal
such as gold or palladium, etc. or an electrically conduc-
tive substance such as carbon, etc. The conductive layer
is formed on the substrate 11 by the screen printing meth-
od or the sputtering vapor deposition method. The con-
ductive layer may be formed on an entire surface of the
substrate 11, or may be formed on at least a part of the
substrate 11. Further, the biosensor 10 includes an in-
sulated substrate 12 on its top surface. An air hole 13 is
provided on a central part of the substrate 12. A spacer
14 having a notch part is sandwiched between the sub-
strate 11 and the substrate 12. The biosensor 10 is inte-
grally configured with the substrate 11, the spacer 14 and
the substrate 12.
[0025] On the substrate 11, a counter electrode 17, a
measurement electrode 18, and a detection electrode 19
are formed by the conductive layer which is divided by a
slit. Each of the electrodes 17, 18, 19 may be formed in
at least a part of the substrate 11. Further, each of the
electrodes 17, 18, 19 may be connected to the medical

measuring device 1 by a lead wire in a state where the
biosensor 10 is inserted into the device main body 2.
[0026] The spacer 14 is arranged so as to cover the
counter electrode 17, the measurement electrode 18 and
the detection electrode 19 on the substrate 11. A sample
supply path 15 is configured by a rectangular shaped
notch part provided in the center of a front edge part of
the spacer 14. Further, blood is deposited on a sample
deposition component 15a which is at the front edge of
the sample supply path 15. When blood is deposited on
the sample deposition component 15a, the blood is pulled
toward the air hole 13 of the substrate 12 (in the direction
of an arrow AR in FIG. 2) by the capillary action.
[0027] The sample layer 16 has such a shape and di-
mension that cover the counter electrode 17, which is
exposed through the notch part of the spacer 14, the
measurement electrode 18, and the detection electrode
19.
[0028] An oxidation reduction enzyme and an electron
acceptor are included in the sample layer 16. The oxida-
tion reduction enzyme and the electron acceptor are dis-
solved in and reacted with the blood suctioned in the
sample supply path 15. After the reaction has been com-
pleted, the medical measuring device 1 electrochemical-
ly oxidizes the reduced electron acceptor. The medical
measuring device 1 measures the glucose concentration
of the blood based on the electric current obtained by the
oxidation. These series of reactions are read according
to electric current generated due to an electrochemical
change, using the counter electrode 17, the measure-
ment electrode 18 and the detection electrode 19.
[0029] Further, an identification component 20 is a
member that identifies the type of the biosensor 10 and
the difference in output characteristics in each manufac-
turing lot for each device main body 2. A part correspond-
ing to the identification component 20 of the counter elec-
trode 17 and the detection electrode 19 is formed with a
combination of a slit 21g and a slit 21h. Therefore, the
device main body 2 can identify the difference of the elec-
trical output characteristic of each biosensor 10.
[0030] On the substrate 11 of the biosensor 10, the
counter electrode 17, the measurement electrode 18, the
counter electrode 17, and the detection electrode 19 from
the sample deposition component 15a are formed in that
order along the flow direction (arrow AR) of the blood.
The arrangement of the counter electrode 17 and the
measurement electrode 18 may be interchanged.
[0031] Further, a predetermined distance is provided
between the measurement electrode 18 and the detec-
tion electrode 19 along the flow direction of blood. There-
fore, whether or not a sufficient amount of blood is surely
absorbed can be determined by the detection electrode
19.
[0032] When the user starts measuring by using the
medical measuring device 1 and the biosensor 10 as
described above, first, the user inputs the ID of the user
(nurse), who is a measurer, the ID of the patient, who is
a person to be measured, and the ID of the biosensor by
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using the input component 4. As an example of this in-
putting, the user may input the ID by pushing a button of
the input component 4. When a barcode reader is pro-
vided to the input component 4, the user may input the
ID by having the barcode reader read a barcode which
is tagged on each of the device and biosensor. When the
RF-ID system is provided to the input component 4, the
user may input the ID by having the ID read from a RF-
ID tag which is tagged on each of the device and biosen-
sor. When the inputs of the ID were completed, the prep-
aration before measurement is completed.
[0033] When the preparation of the measurement has
been completed, next, the user inserts the biosensor 10.
When the biosensor 10 has been inserted into the sensor
mounting component, the insertion is detected by the
measuring component 6 and is transmitted to the con-
troller 5. The controller 5 instructs the measuring com-
ponent 6 to start measurement.
[0034] The measuring component 6 that have received
an instruction from the controller 5 to start measurement
starts applying a voltage to the counter electrode 17, the
measurement electrode 18, and the detection electrode
19 of the biosensor 10 through the connector. At this
time, blood is not deposited on the sample deposition
component 15a of the biosensor 10 yet.
[0035] When blood is deposited on the sample depo-
sition component 15a by the user, the blood is pulled in
the sample supply path 15 by the capillary action and is
spread out in the direction of the air opening 13. When
the spread blood is reached to an electrode which is ei-
ther one of the counter electrode 17, the measurement
electrode 18 or the detection electrode 19 arranged on
the side closest to the sample deposition component 15a,
the measuring component 6 can detect the deposition of
blood by a change of response characteristics of the volt-
age obtained through the connector
[0036] After a specific time from the deposition of blood
has passed, or when a change of response characteris-
tics of another voltage in the counter electrode 17, the
measurement electrode 18 and the detection electrode
19 has occurred, the measuring component 6 starts
measuring a level of glucose concentration in the blood.
[0037] After the measurement has started, the meas-
uring component 6 applies a voltage to the plurality of
electrodes at least one time. The measuring component
6 acquires at least one response value of electric current
generated due to a electrochemical change during the
application of voltage and stores it as an electric current
profile. The measuring component 6 determines a glu-
cose concentration level by applying a Cottrell method
or other algorithm to the stored electric current profile
and outputs it to the controller 5 as the measurement
result.
[0038] The controller 5 instructs the display component
3 to display a value of the measured glucose concentra-
tion thereon. At the same time, the controller 5 displays
candidates of information to be associated with the meas-
ured glucose concentration level and the user can select

from among the candidates by using the input component
4. Here, the candidates of information are information
related to, for example, meal such as before meal, after
meal, etc. and using the candidates of information, the
user can see the state at the time of measurement when
the user checks the measurement result of glucose con-
centration level later. The user can separately set what
kind of candidates is selectable. Further, not only the
user selects from among the candidates of information,
but also the user may input any characters by using the
input component 4.
[0039] When the inputting has been completed by the
user, the controller 5 records to the recording component
8 a batch of data that includes the ID of the measurer,
the ID of the person who undergoes the measurement,
the ID of the biosensor 10, the measurement result of
glucose concentration, and the related information spec-
ified by the user. Hereinafter, the batch of data is referred
to as measurement managing data. The measurement
managing data includes the patient information data and
is stored in the patient information area.
[0040] Further, the controller 5 monitors a value of the
measured glucose concentration. In a case where the
measured glucose concentration level is an unexpected
value which can not be obtained in a normal measure-
ment, or when the value is out of the range that is des-
ignated by the user, the controller 5 adds an unexpected
value flag, which indicates the abnormality, in the meas-
urement managing data. When the controller 5 adds the
unexpected value flag, a detection of the unexpected val-
ue is indicated by a display of the display component 3
and is notified to the user.
[0041] The above measurement is repeated, and then,
a plurality of measurement managing data for a plurality
of patients is stored in the recording component 8 and
also the measurement results of glucose concentration
of the respective patients are stored.
[0042] The controller 5 controls the display component
3 so as to display the stored measurement results of glu-
cose concentration in a format designated by the user.
For example, the display component 3 displays values
of the measurement results for only the date of the meas-
urements designated by the user. Alternatively, the dis-
play component 3 may display a list or a graph of a plu-
rality of past measurement results so that the user can
check, for example, a trend in the changes of glucose
concentration levels for the person who undergoes the
measurement (patient).
[0043] In a case that the measurement results of glu-
cose concentration are displayed, the user designates
an object or a format of display by using the input com-
ponent 4, and then, the controller 5 reads the stored
measurement managing data in the recording compo-
nent 8 and retrieves the information that is necessary for
the display. The retrieved information is then processed
if necessary and is displayed on the display component 3.
[0044] When the user selects the measurement result
of a specific patient among the measurement results of
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the plurality of patients stored in the recording component
8, it is difficult for the user to confirm whether or not the
patient is properly selected with only the patient ID. That
is, even when alphabets and numbers are displayed on
the display component 3 as the patient ID, it is difficult
for the user to determine whether or not the desired pa-
tient is selected. Accordingly, there may be a possibility
of erroneous display that causes a wrong patient to be
selected.
[0045] Therefore, the medical measuring device 1 is
desired to display not only the patient ID but also a plu-
rality of personal information such as name, sex, birth
date, etc. of the patient so that an erroneous display is
prevented. Accordingly, the information specifying an in-
dividual such as name, sex, birth date, etc. of the patient
and a patient table that indicates a correspondence be-
tween the information specifying the individual and the
patient ID are recorded in the patient information area of
the recording component 8.
[0046] The user may determine whether the informa-
tion such as name of the patient, etc. is displayed on the
display component 3. The controller 5 reads the informa-
tion designated by the user from the patient information
area of the recording component 8.
[0047] One of the methods for storing patient informa-
tion data as the personal information of patients in the
patient information area of the recording component 8 is
that the user directly inputs it by using the input compo-
nent 4. That is, the user may manually input the personal
information of each patient with respect to each patient
ID.
[0048] The other method is to read another database.
For example, in such an environment such as hospital
where many patients undergo the measurement, it is very
inefficient for the user to directly input the information of
patient for each patient. Therefore, a unified patient da-
tabase such as an electronic medical chart, etc. is read
and the personal information of patient is replicated in
the recording component 8. The patient database is
stored and managed in the server provided in, for exam-
ple, a hospital.
[0049] Therefore, the controller 5 accesses to the pa-
tient database in the server when the communication
component 7 established a communication with the serv-
er in the hospital. The controller 5 acquires the personal
information of patient from the server and stores the rep-
licated data in the patient information area of the record-
ing component 8.
[0050] The information protection component 9 deter-
mines whether or not the medical measuring device 1 is
used in a secure and favorable situation based on the
conditions described later. When a determination was
made that the medical measuring device 1 is not in a
favorable situation, the information protection compo-
nent 9 outputs to the controller 5 a disclosure regulation
signal for regulating a disclosure of at least personal in-
formation or information related to such personal infor-
mation.

[0051] When the disclosure regulation signal is output
from the information protection component 9, the con-
troller 5 stops a readout of the personal information data.
Specifically, the readout of the personal information data
including data from the patient information area of the
recording component 8 is prohibited while the disclosure
regulation signal is output. When the readout has been
requested by the user, the controller 5 outputs to the dis-
play component 3 a notification that the readout of the
personal information data is prohibited. That is, the user
cannot read out the personal information data including
data from the patient information area of the recording
component 8. In other words, the personal information
is locked.
[0052] Such processes performed by the controller 5
and the information protection component 9 as to wheth-
er or not the personal information data is locked are al-
ways performed except when the power of the medical
measuring device 1 is turned off.
[0053] Therefore, when the medical measuring device
1 is used in a favorable situation, the stored personal
information data can be freely read out so that it improves
usability of the device, but when it is not in a favorable
situation, the stored personal information data is prohib-
ited from being disclosed.
[0054] Here, the favorable situation and unfavorable
situation are related to the protection of the personal in-
formation data. Specifically, the favorable situation
means that employees such as nurses, etc. in a hospital
perform measurements for patients, reading the meas-
urement results, and using the measurement results for
an examination or a treatment in a hospital ward or a
hospital out-patient. That is, the "favorable situation" is
a condition that the medical measuring device 1 is favo-
rably used for protection of the personal information data.
The "unfavorable situation" is a case that a third person
who is not an employee of the hospital takes the medical
measuring device 1 out of the hospital for a purpose other
than the measurements, and reviews and gets the per-
sonal information data stored in it. That is, the "unfavo-
rable situation" is a condition that the medical measuring
device 1 is not favorably used for protection of the per-
sonal information data.
[0055] However, when the medical measuring device
1 is simply used as a measuring device, the users always
want to use the medical measuring device for only the
purpose of glucose concentration measurement, no mat-
ter what conditions the medical measuring device is used
in. Therefore, the controller 5 validates only the meas-
urement operation in the measuring component 6 even
while the disclosure regulation signal is output from the
information protection component 9. The controller 5
records the measurement result measured by the meas-
uring component 6 in association with a measurement
date in the recording component 8. The controller 5 con-
trols the display component 3 so as to display the meas-
urement result thereon. Even in this case, the readout of
the personal information data including data from the pa-
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tient information area is prohibited and the readout of the
personal information data is locked.
[0056] Therefore, an auxiliary area that records the
measurement results obtained while the disclosure reg-
ulation signal is output is provided separately from the
patient information area that records the aforementioned
normal measurement managing data in the recording
component 8. When the instruction for reading the meas-
urement results is input through the input component 4
by the user while the disclosure regulation signal is out-
put, the controller 5 allows the display component 3 to
display only the measurement data recorded in the aux-
iliary area.
[0057] A screen of the user interface displayed on the
display component 3 may be a simple menu by the con-
troller 5 while the disclosure regulation signal is output
from the information protection component 9. The simple
menu denotes a menu that does not display items for the
readout of the personal information data including data
from the patient information area. On the other hand, the
full menu denotes a normal menu that displays all items
for the readout of the personal information data. That is,
the simple menu is a menu that limits a part of the func-
tions related to the personal information data. The full
menu is a menu that is available for all functions including
the functions related to the personal information data.
Both of the programs for the full menu and the programs
for the simple menu are preliminarily stored in the pro-
gram memory in the controller 5. The controller 5 switch-
es between the full menu and the simple menu by exe-
cuting the programs according to whether the disclosure
regulation signal is output or not.
[0058] In the simple menu, at least an items for instruct-
ing an execution of measurement and an item for dis-
playing a measurement result may be displayed. Alter-
natively, only the item for displaying a measurement re-
sult may be displayed. In this case, when it is detected
that the biosensor 10 has been inserted in the sensor
mounting component provided in the device main body
2, the controller 5 instructs the measuring component 6
to start a measurement.
[0059] Therefore, it is possible to perform a measure-
ment of glucose concentration even outside the hospital.
For example, there is a case that needs to measure a
glucose concentration, when, for example, a patient
needs to be transferred to the outside of a hospital and
a follow-up examination needs to be performed during
the transfer. In this case, the nurses can use the medical
measuring device 1 for patients in a hospital ward or a
hospital out-patient and take out the device for accom-
panying the patients. This results in saving time to pre-
pare a separate measuring device.
[0060] Next, the aforementioned determination proc-
esses in the information protection component 9 as to
whether the medical measuring device 1 is used in a
favorable situation or unfavorable situation will be ex-
plained. More specifically, the information protection
component 9 determines whether or not the medical

measuring device 1 is used in a hospital or outside hos-
pital.
[0061] First, in the present embodiment, the favorable
situation that the medical measuring device 1 is used will
be explained in reference to FIG. 3. FIG. 3 shows a sit-
uation that the medical measuring device 1 connects to
a wireless network environment inside hospital. Access
points 22a to 22c as an external device (abbreviation as
AP in the drawing, and hereinafter referred to as collec-
tively "access point 22") are a plurality of wireless access
points installed indoors or not within the grounds of the
hospital. That is, the access points 22 are arranged in a
facility where the personal information data recorded in
the medical measuring device 1 is allowed to be read
out, and it is possible for the access points 22 to com-
municate with the medical measuring device 1 that per-
mits the readout of the personal information data. These
access points 22 are appropriately provided in sufficient
numbers and arrangements so as to enable the medical
measuring device 1 to perform a wireless communication
in all the places within the grounds of the hospital. The
servers 23a, 23b (hereinafter referred to as "server 23")
are provided in the hospital and they are the computer
that manages the patient database. The access points
22a to 22c and the servers 23a, 23b are connected by a
wired or wireless intranet 24. In the present embodiment,
the communication component 7 of the medical meas-
uring device 1 performs a wireless communication with
the access points 22. The communication component 7
performs a wireless communication on a regular basis
by connecting with any of the access points 22a to 22c
that is within the area of the wireless communication while
the medical measuring device 1 is turned ON. The com-
munication component 7 selects one of the plurality of
access points 22a to 22c and connects with it when any
of the plurality of access points 22a to 22c is connectable
for communication. Normally, each of the access points
22a to 22c is provided with a specific number, which is
generally called as an address. When the communication
component 7 establishes a communication with one of
the access points 22a to 22c, the communication com-
ponent 7 receives an address of the communicating ac-
cess point 22 and outputs it to the controller 5.
[0062] The controller 5 reads out a plurality of address-
es, which has already been registered and recorded in
the recording component 8 when the communication
component 7 receives an address of the access point 22
by connecting with the access point 22. The plurality of
registered addresses is preliminarily stored in the device
information area of the recording component 8. The in-
formation protection component 9 receives the address,
which was received by the communication component
7, from the controller 5, and the plurality of registered
addresses is read out from the recording component 8.
The information protection component 9 checks whether
or not the received address corresponds to any of the
plurality of registered addresses and when it corre-
sponds, the determination is made that the medical
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measuring device 1 has established an available wireless
communication. That is, it determines that the medical
measuring device 1 is located within the grounds of the
hospital, and it is used in a favorable situation.
[0063] The plurality of registered addresses is prelim-
inarily registered in the medical measuring device 1. Spe-
cifically, an initial setting is performed and the addresses
of the access points 22a to 22c are obtained at the time
when the medical measuring device 1 is installed in a
facility for the first time. The addresses may be obtained
by performing a connection test of a communication with
the access points 22a to 22c, respectively. Further, when
there are many access points 22, the database for the
addresses may be prepared in any of the servers 23a,
23b, or a terminal for maintenance, from which the ad-
dresses are obtained.
[0064] The initial setting may be prohibited from being
executed by a person other than a manager or a person
in charge of the maintenance in a facility so that it can
prevents a third person from additionally registering an
unauthorized address of the access points 22.
[0065] On the other hand, when the communication
component 7 cannot be connected to any of the access
points 22a to 22c for a communication, or when an ad-
dress of the connected access point 22 does not corre-
spond to any of the plurality of registered addresses
stored in the recording component 8, the information pro-
tection component 9 determines that it is used in an un-
favorable situation. This implies that there is no access
point 22 managed in a facility, or that the medical meas-
uring device 1 is used outside the hospital. At this time,
the information protection component 9 outputs a disclo-
sure regulation signal to the controller 5. When the dis-
closure regulation signal is inputted, the controller 5 locks
the readout of the personal information data in the re-
cording component 8 and its notification is made on the
display component 3.
[0066] The medical measuring device 1 is portable so
that it is sometimes moved beyond the wireless commu-
nication area in which one access point 22 is connectable
for communication. Therefore, in a similar manner as a
mobile radio communication, the communication com-
ponent 7 searches a connectable access point 22 at a
moving destination so as to freely switch to an access
point which becomes the other end of the communica-
tion. In this case, the communication component 7 re-
ceives an address of an access point every time the ac-
cess point is switched and a communication is recon-
nected to the new access point, and it checks whether
or not an address corresponds to any of the registered
addresses.
[0067] In this case, as a result of the access point 22
moving beyond its effective communication range, when
a wireless communication cannot be established, or
when an access point having an address, which is not
registered, is connected for a communication, the infor-
mation protection component 9 may immediately output
a disclosure regulation signal to the controller 5. Further,

the information protection component 9 may output a dis-
closure regulation signal to the controller 5 after a pre-
determined time has elapsed since the time that the wire-
less communication with a registered access point was
disconnected.
[0068] That is, as a simplest formation, in a case that
the medical measuring device 1 is turned on or it is taken
out, or in a case that it is instructed by the user, etc. the
medical measuring device 1 performs an operation to
connect with an access point 22 for a wireless commu-
nication. The determination whether it is used in a favo-
rable situation or an unfavorable situation is made by the
information protection component 9 depending on
whether or not the communication component 7 can be
connected with a specific access point 22, which was
preliminarily specified, for a communication.
[0069] The communication component 7 may have a
function to measure an intensity of a wireless communi-
cation radio wave. The communication component 7 out-
puts the intensity of the received radio wave as reception
radio wave intensity to the controller 5. A correspondence
relation between an address of the connected access
point 22 and a range of the reception radio wave intensity
is preliminarily recorded in the recording component 8.
The information protection component 9 checks whether
or not the reception radio wave intensity of the commu-
nication component 7 is within the allowable range re-
corded in the recording component 8, and when it is out
of the allowable range, a disclosure regulation signal is
output to the controller 5.
[0070] Generally, the radio wave intensity attenuates
due to a shielding material such as a wall. Accordingly,
by setting a lower limit of the reception radio wave inten-
sity, the information protection component 9 can deter-
mine whether it is used in a favorable situation or an
unfavorable situation based on whether there is a shield-
ing material between an access point and a medical
measuring device.
[0071] Further, the radio wave intensity is generally at-
tenuated in proportion to the distance from a radio wave
radiation source. Accordingly, by setting a lower limit of
the reception radio wave intensity, the information pro-
tection component 9 can determine whether it is used in
a favorable situation or an unfavorable situation based
on a distance from an access point.
[0072] Accordingly, even when the medical measuring
device 1 is used in a facility of a hospital but in a specific
area surrounded by a shielding material such as a waiting
room where unspecified persons go in and out, it is pos-
sible to prohibit the medical measuring device 1 from
reading the personal information data. Further, even
when an installed access point 22 provides a wide effec-
tive communication range and is able to perform a com-
munication in a specific area outside the hospital, it is
possible that the medical measuring device 1 is allowed
to read out the personal information data only within the
grounds of the hospital.
[0073] The medical measuring device of the present
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embodiment as described above determines whether or
not the personal information data is disclosed after
checking the other end of a wireless communication.
Therefore, while the usability of the device is not deteri-
orated, the protection performance of the personal infor-
mation data can be improved.
[0074] In the present embodiment, the controller 5 may
prohibit the readout of only the patient information area
of the recording component 8 while a disclosure regula-
tion signal is output from the information protection com-
ponent 9. Further, in addition to the patient information
area, the controller 5 may prohibit the readout of the de-
vice information area in the recording component 8.
[0075] In the device information area, the necessary
data for establishing a communication with the server 23
by connecting with an access point 22 is stored in the
medical measuring device 1. Specifically, the network
setting data such as a device ID of the medical measuring
device 1 itself, an IP address, etc., an address of the
access point 22, an IP address of the server 23, etc. are
stored in the device information area. If a third person
reads the data, there is a possibility that the third person
sets necessary data for a communication in a medical
measuring device other than the medical measuring de-
vice 1 to imitate the medical measuring device 1. In this
case, there is a possibility that the imitated device reads
the patient database stored in the server 23 by connect-
ing and communicating to the server 23 without author-
ization. Therefore, by prohibiting the readout from the
device information area, the medical measuring device
1 can improve the protection performance of the personal
information data against the unauthorized access by a
third person.
[0076] In the present embodiment, the controller 5 pro-
hibits the readout of the patient information area in the
recording component 8 when a disclosure regulation sig-
nal is output from the information protection component
9. However, when a disclosure regulation signal is output,
the controller 5 may delete all the patient information data
in the patient information area.
[0077] With this operation, even when a third person
takes out the medical measuring device 1 and a disclo-
sure regulation signal is output to the controller 5 from
the information protection component 9, the patient in-
formation data is not existed anymore in the medical
measuring device 1. Because of this, it is possible that
the medical measuring device 1 further improves the pro-
tection performance of the personal information data.
[0078] In a case that the patient information data is
deleted, when the medical measuring device 1 is used
in a favorable situation again and is connected for a com-
munication in a hospital, it is preferable that the medical
measuring device 1 accesses the patient database in the
server 23 and obtains the patient information data and
store it to the patient information area in the recording
component 8.
[0079] In the present embodiment, even when the
medical measuring device 1 is used in an unfavorable

situation such that the readout of the personal information
data is locked, only the measurement of glucose concen-
tration can be performed, but it is not limited to this. For
example, when the medical measuring device 1 is taken
out in an unfavorable situation, that is, a disclosure reg-
ulation signal is output from the information protection
component 9, the controller 5 may stop almost all of its
functions so that the measurement of glucose concen-
tration cannot be performed and the measurement re-
sults cannot be reviewed. In this case, the controller 5
may control the display component 3 so as to display
contact information of a department, which keeps the
medical measuring device 1, or a request for returning
the device to the department.
[0080] In the present embodiment, an example in
which the medical measuring device 1 is used in a hos-
pital was disclosed, but it is not limited to this. It can be
widely used in a situation where many persons undergo
the measurement and the measurement results are man-
aged, such as other medical institutions, research facil-
ities, company’s business facilities, etc.,.
[0081] Alternatively, it is possible to apply for a person-
al use. With a configuration that a wireless access point
is provided in a home of the user and it is connected to
a home server in the home or a server of a medical in-
stitution, etc. through the Internet, even when the medical
measuring device 1 is taken out from the home, it is pos-
sible to improve the protection performance of the per-
sonal information data of the user.

(Second Embodiment)

[0082] Next, a medical measuring device 30 will be de-
scribed as the second embodiment of the present inven-
tion. The medical measuring device 30 shown as the
present embodiment includes another determination
processing to prohibit the information protection compo-
nent 9 from reading out the personal information data.
The medical measuring device 30 shown as the second
embodiment is configured as shown in FIG. 4. FIG. 4A
shows a concept of an arrangement of a movement
measuring component in the medical measuring device
30, and FIG. 4B) shows a block diagram of the medical
measuring device 30.
[0083] As shown in FIG. 4, in the present embodiment,
inside of the device main body 2 of the medical measuring
device 30, a movement measuring component 31 is pro-
vided to detect a movement of the device main body 2.
The movement measuring component 31 is configured
by a combination of an acceleration sensor and a gyro
sensor. The movement measuring component 31 de-
tects a moving amount and a tilting amount in three axes
of X-axis (longer direction), Y-axis (shorter direction), and
Z-axis (height direction) of the device main body 2. As
far as the movement measuring component 31 can de-
tect a moving amount and a tilting amount of three axes
of the device main body 2, the movement measuring
component 31 may be formed by one sensor. Hereinaf-
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ter, the moving amount and the tilting amount detected
by the movement measuring component 31 are collec-
tively referred to as a movement amount.
[0084] The movement measuring component 31 is
provided to support a situation determination based on
a connection with the access point 22 in the first embod-
iment. In order for the device to determine whether or not
the medical measuring device 30 exists in a facility of a
hospital, it is preferable that the access points 22 are
arranged all over the facility of the hospital place such
that it is possible to establish a communication with an
access point 22 anywhere in the facility. However, when
the access points 22 are not arranged all over the facility,
there is a blank area where the wireless communication
between the access point 22 and the medical measuring
device 30 can not be established. In such a blank area,
some kind of countermeasure is further required to be
taken, in addition to the method shown in the first em-
bodiment.
[0085] In the second embodiment, the medical meas-
uring device 30 estimates a moving amount of the med-
ical measuring device 30 based on the results measured
by the movement measuring component 31. By using
the moving amount, in a specific distance outside of the
effective wireless communication range of the access
point 22, the information protection component 9 can de-
termine that the medical measuring device 30 is used in
a favorable situation. Here, the effective wireless com-
munication range of the access point 22 is a range that
the intensity of wireless radio wave radiated from the ac-
cess point 22 is sufficiently high to perform a normal wire-
less communication. Generally, the wireless radio wave
intensity attenuates as it goes away from the access
points 22, and therefore, the effective wireless commu-
nication range of the access point 22 denotes a range
within a specific distance from the access point 22.
[0086] The movement measuring component 31
measures a movement amount of the device main body
2 according to an instruction by the controller 5 and out-
puts it to the controller 5. The controller 5 transfers the
movement amount output by the movement measuring
component 31 to the information protection component
9. The controller 5 instructs the movement measuring
component 31 to measure a movement amount except
when the medical measuring device 30 is turned off. It is
also preferable to measure a movement amount while
the medical measuring device 30 is in a sleep mode.
[0087] The information protection component 9 deter-
mines whether or not the device main body 2 is in a state
being carried, based on the temporal variations in the
movement amount, which is output by the movement
measuring component 31, or its regularity. Here, the state
that the medical measuring device 30 is being carried is
determined by a movement between the outside and the
inside of the effective wireless communication range of
the access point 22. For example, it means a movement
between hospital rooms along a corridor of a hospital
ward, or a movement between hospital wards. The state

that the medical measuring device 30 is being carried
has various patterns. As a part of it, various conditions
are possible. For example, there is a case that a nurse
walks around carryings the device main body 2 in his/her
hand. As another example, there is a case that a nurse
walks around carrying the device main body 2 by dangling
it from his/her neck with a strap, etc. As still another ex-
ample, there is a case that a nurse walks around carrying
the device main body 2 in his/her pocket. As still another
example, there is a case that a nurse walks around car-
rying the device main body 2 in a carrying case held by
his/her hand. As still another example, there is a case
that a nurse walks around wheeling a cart on which the
device main body 2 or a carrying case holding the device
main body 2 is loaded. Although it is not preferable, there
is also a case that a nurse carries the device main body
2 while running in the aforementioned conditions.
[0088] In the respective conditions that the medical
measuring device 30 is carried, the output of the move-
ment measuring component 31 indicates different val-
ues. However, the outputs of the movement measuring
component 31 have, in common, the regularity (periodic-
ity) of an output change of the movement measuring com-
ponent 31 in a state that the medical measuring device
30 is carried. When the medical measuring device 30
having a predetermined regularity is carried, an output
value in at least one axis among the movement amounts
of the movement measuring component 31 periodically
repeats the same change. On the other hand, in a state
that the medical measuring device 30 is not carried, the
movement of the medical measuring device 30 is defined
as a short movement in a hospital room or a measure-
ment. This movement is not the one that repeats the reg-
ularity of the movement amounts as described above,
and it is the one that changes a value in any one of the
axes irregularly.
[0089] The information protection component 9 moni-
tors a value of each axis of a movement amount output
by the movement measuring component 31, and deter-
mines whether or not a change having he aforemen-
tioned regularity occurs periodically. For example, the
information protection component 9 compares an output
value of the movement measuring component 31 with a
threshold value, and determines that the medical meas-
uring device 30 is carried if the output value exceeds the
threshold value periodically. In a case that a predeter-
mined time is elapsed from the point of time that a com-
munication component 7 was disconnected with the ac-
cess point 22 while the state that the medical measuring
device 30 is being carried is continued, the information
protection component 9 outputs a disclosure regulation
signal to the controller 5. On the other hand, even when
the wireless communication between the communication
component 7 and the access point 22 is temporary dis-
connected while the medical measuring device 30 is bine
carried, in a case that the wireless communication be-
tween the communication component 7 and the access
points 22 is reconnected, a disclosure regulation signal
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is not transferred from the information protection compo-
nent 9 to the controller 5.
[0090] A condition that a predetermined time is elapsed
from the point of time that the communication component
7 and the access point 22 were disconnected while the
carrying condition is continued means that the medical
measuring device 30 is moved away more than or equal
to a specific distance from the effective wireless commu-
nication range of the access point 22n. Therefore, it is
desired to set a necessary time, for example, for the nurse
to take to slowly walk a specific distance out of a hospital.
The operations after the disclosure regulation signal has
been output from the information protection component
9 to the controller 5 are performed in the same manner
as the first embodiment.
[0091] As described above, according to the medical
measuring device 30 as shown in the second embodi-
ment, even when an arrangement of a wireless commu-
nication in a facility where the protection of the personal
information data is in a favorable situation is not sufficient,
and there is an area where a wireless radio wave does
not reach the medical measuring device 30, the personal
information data is not prohibited from being read out
unnecessarily. That is, the medical measuring device 30
prohibits the readout of the personal information data on-
ly when the medical measuring device 30 is likely to be
taken outside a facility such as a hospital, etc. Accord-
ingly, the medical measuring device 30 can suppress de-
terioration in user-friendliness and improve the protection
performance of the personal information data appropri-
ately.

(Third Embodiment)

[0092] The medical measuring device 30 in the third
embodiment of the present invention performs still an-
other determination processing to prohibit the readout of
the personal information data using the information pro-
tection component 9. FIG. 5 shows a configuration of the
medical measuring device 30 in the present embodiment.
In the present embodiment, the information protection
component 9 receives a reception radio wave intensity
from the communication component 7. The protection
component 9 estimates a distance that the medical
measuring device 30 is carried as shown in the second
embodiment based on the reception radio wave intensity.
Therefore, a radio wave reception intensity measuring
component 7a is provided inside the communication
component 7 of the medical measuring device 30 shown
in the second embodiment.
[0093] First, a relationship between an amount of
changes in the reception radio wave intensity and a mov-
ing distance of the medical measuring device 30 within
the wireless effective range of the access points 22 is
preliminarily obtained. This is computed according to ex-
periences such as experiments, and it is stored as moving
distance information in the device information area of the
recording component 8. The moving distance information

is information that associates the changes of the recep-
tion radio wave intensity measured by the radio wave
reception intensity measuring component 7a with the
moving distance of the medical measuring device 30. For
example, the recording component 8 stores in look-up
table the amount of changes of the reception radio wave
intensity per unit of time and the moving distance of the
medical measuring device 30 corresponding to the re-
spective amount of changes.
[0094] The radio wave reception intensity measuring
component 7 a in the communication component 7 meas-
ures and outputs the intensity of the reception radio wave
in the wireless communication. The radio wave reception
intensity measuring component 7a may always measure
the reception radio wave intensity while the communica-
tion component 7 performs a wireless communication.
Alternatively, the radio wave reception intensity measur-
ing component 7a may perform a measurement of the
reception radio wave intensity periodically such as every
few seconds or every few minutes. The reception radio
wave intensity output by the radio wave reception inten-
sity measuring component 7a is the intensity of the radio
wave that has reached an antenna (not shown in the
drawing) provided in the communication component 7,
and the intensity that is attenuated depending on a dis-
tance from a radio wave source and ambient environment
is measured by using a well-known technique.
[0095] The information protection component 9 always
computes the amount of changes per unit time of the
reception radio wave intensity, which is received from
the communication component 7 on an as needed basis.
The amount of changes of the reception radio wave in-
tensity is smoothened by the information protection com-
ponent 9 so that an approximate amount of changes of
the approximate reception radio wave intensity is ob-
tained. The information protection component 9 com-
putes a moving distance corresponding to the approxi-
mate amount of changes of the reception radio wave in-
tensity by reading the moving distance information stored
in the recording component 8. The information protection
component 9 computes an approximate moving speed
of the medical measuring device 30 by the moving dis-
tance information and the unit of time and stores it. The
information protection component 9 keeps updating the
moving speed of the medical measuring device 30 every
smoothing cycle (unit of time).
[0096] In parallel with the aforementioned processing,
the information protection component 9 makes a deter-
mination of which the medical measuring device 30 is
being carried based on the movement amount output by
the movement measuring component 31 as shown in the
second embodiment. In addition to, or instead of the de-
termination based on the movement amount, the infor-
mation protection component 9 may make a determina-
tion whether or not the medical measuring device 30 is
being carried based on the changes of the reception radio
wave intensity. For example, when the reception radio
wave intensity received from the communication compo-
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nent 7 is monotonously increased or is monotonously
reduced for a predetermined period, it may be deter-
mined that the medical measuring device 30 shifts in po-
sition, or the medical measuring device 30 is being car-
ried.
[0097] Under the condition where it is determined that
the medical measuring device 30 is being carried, when
it is notified that a wireless communication between the
communication component 7 and the access point 22
has been disconnected, the information protection com-
ponent 9 presumes that the medical measuring device
30 is carried out from the effective wireless communica-
tion range of the access point 22. In accordance with this,
the information protection component 9 starts a count by
a timer counter starting from zero. This is to measure an
elapsed time since when the wireless communication be-
tween the access point 22 and the communication com-
ponent 7 was discussed. A predetermined distance,
which was preliminarily defined, is divided by an approx-
imate moving speed of the medical measuring device 30
stored at the point of time that the wireless communica-
tion between the access point 22 and the communication
component 7 was disconnected, and its result is obtained
as a window time.
[0098] The predetermined distance is a distance of an
acceptable area, where the medical measuring device
30 is likely to be in a favorable situation in view of the
data protection of the medical measuring device 30 even
though it is outside of the effective wireless communica-
tion range of the access point 22, from a boundary of the
effective wireless communication. The obtained window
time is a necessary time for the communication measur-
ing device 30 to move farther than the aforementioned
predetermined distance from the boundary of the effec-
tive wireless communication range on the assumption
that the medical measuring device 30 keeps moving at
the approximate moving speed of the medical measuring
device 30 at the time that the wireless communication
was disconnected. That is, the window time is the time
that is necessary for the medical measuring device 30 to
move the distance between the effective wireless com-
munication range of the access point 22 and a position
where the readout of the personal information data
should be prohibited.
[0099] When the count value of the timer counter
reaches the aforementioned window time, the informa-
tion protection component 9 determines whether or not
the carrying of the medical measuring device 30 has been
continued since the count of the timer counter was start-
ed. It includes a case that the carrying of the medical
measuring device 30 is still ongoing. That is, the infor-
mation protection component 9 continues the determi-
nation of the carrying based on the movement amount
of the medical measuring device 30 even after the count
of the timer counter is started. When the periodic changes
with the aforementioned regularity occur sequentially or
continuously, the information protection component 9 de-
termines that the carrying of the medical measuring de-

vice 30 is ongoing so that a disclosure regulation signal
is output.
[0100] On the other hand, there is a case that the pe-
riodic changes with the regularity is stopped before the
window time elapses, and after that, the information pro-
tection component 9 does not detect the movement
amount to determine the carrying of the medical meas-
uring device 30. In this case, it determines that the car-
rying is completed within the acceptable area where the
device is in a favorable situation though it is outside of
the effective wireless communication range of the access
point 22 and that the medical measuring device 30 is
located in an effective range, in which case the informa-
tion protection component 9 does not output a disclosure
regulation signal.
[0101] However, only in the case that the readout of
the personal information data is allowed, and after that,
if the movement amount that makes a determination of
carrying the medical measuring device 30 is detected
again, the information protection component 9 outputs a
disclosure regulation signal until a wireless communica-
tion with the access point 22 is effectively established
again. That is, after the readout of the personal informa-
tion data has been prohibited, the information protection
component 9 allows the personal information data to be
read out when a wireless communication by the commu-
nication component 7 is established again.
[0102] According to the aforementioned medical
measuring device 30 of the present embodiment, even
when the arrangement of the wireless communication is
not sufficient and there is an area where the wireless
radio wave does not reach even within a facility, the de-
terioration in user-friendliness of the medical measuring
device 30 is appropriately suppressed and it is possible
to improve the protection performance of the personal
information data.

(Fourth Embodiment)

[0103] The fourth embodiment is a medical measuring
system comprising the medical measuring devices 1, 30
described in the first to third embodiments above, and a
management device that manages these devices and
protects the personal information data stored in the sys-
tem. FIG. 6 is a schematic diagram showing a configu-
ration of a medical measuring system. The medical
measuring system is configured by a main server 35, a
secondary server 36, and an information monitor 37, a
plurality of access points 38a to 38c, and a plurality of
medical measuring devices 39a, 39b. The secondary
server 36 and the information monitor 37 are connected
to the main server 35 through intranet. The access points
38a to 38c are provided on intranet to form a wireless
network. The medical measuring devices 39a, 39b are
wirelessly connected to any one of the access points 38a
to 38c. In the present embodiment, an example that a
server information protection component 40 is provided
in the main server 35 to protect the personal information
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data used in the system is described. In the present em-
bodiment, the main server 35, the secondary server 36,
and the information monitor 37 functions as a manage-
ment device of the medical measuring devices 39a, 39b.
[0104] The main server 35, the secondary server 36,
and the information monitor 37 are installed in a facility
of a hospital, etc. The main server 35, the secondary
server 36, and the information monitor 37 mainly man-
ages the personal information data of patients such as
an electronic medical record. The medical measuring de-
vices 39a, 39b collect measurement managing data of
the patients, and display them if necessary for treat-
ments, or as required by nurses, etc. For example, the
main server 35 records and manages a database of per-
sonal information data of all patients who at least stay
inside facility or use the facility. Alternatively, under the
management of the main server 35, the database of the
personal information data may be divided for each cate-
gory, and it may be distributed and recorded to a plurality
of terminals.
[0105] Further, the main server 35 grasps and manag-
es locations and operating conditions of all of the medical
measuring devices 39a, 39b that operate inside facility.
[0106] The secondary server 36 is arranged in, for ex-
ample, an examination room, a laboratory room, or a
nurse station. The secondary server 36 receives an input
of necessary information by medical workers. Further,
the secondary server 36 displays the contents for in-
structing the main server 35 directed to the medical work-
ers.
[0107] The information monitor 37 is installed in a
nurse station, etc. The information monitor 37 displays
information of patients or information on a facility accord-
ing to an instruction of the main server 35 or the second-
ary server 36. According to the medical measuring sys-
tem, an example that the plurality of servers 35, 36 and
the information monitor 37 which are used in a role of a
management device is disclosed, but depending on the
size of a facility, the management device may be config-
ured by one server, , or more number of servers and in-
formation monitors.
[0108] The main server 35 has a database which reg-
isters all of information of the medical measuring devices
39a, 39b. The main server 35 reciprocally communicates
with the medical measuring devices 39a, 39b and mon-
itors their operation conditions while both of the medical
measuring devices 39a, 39b are turned ON and they are
in operation. When the readout of the personal informa-
tion data is requested from the medical measuring de-
vices 39a, 39b registered in the database, the server in-
formation protection component 40 determines whether
or not it is allowed.
[0109] For example, there is a case that the medical
measuring device 39a is taken out from a facility and is
connected to the Internet outside of the facility, and the
medical measuring device 39a is connected to the main
server 35 by some means. In this case, the server infor-
mation protection component 40 acquires addresses of

access points which are relaying the communication,
etc., and a communication path to the medical measuring
device 39a is checked. Accordingly, the server informa-
tion protection component 40 is informed that the medical
measuring device 39a does not perform a communica-
tion through any of the access points 38a to 38c in the
facility. Because of this, the server information protection
component 40 determines that the access from the med-
ical measuring device 39a is an unauthorized access. An
access request from the medical measuring device 39a
is then refused and the readout of the personal informa-
tion data is not permitted.
[0110] Further, the server information protection com-
ponent 40 monitors whether or not the medical measur-
ing devices 39a, 39b are improperly disconnected from
the wireless network in the facility. Specifically, when the
communication was suddenly disconnected without a re-
ception of a notification that the power has been turned
off in a normal manner from the medical measuring de-
vices 39a, 39b, which were normally operated and were
reciprocally communicated in a facility of a hospital, etc.,
the server information protection component 40 orders
the main server 35 to present an alarm display. Further,
the server information protection component 40 may also
order an alarm display to be presented at the secondary
server 36 and the information monitor 37, which take a
role of a management device, and other medical meas-
uring devices which are connected by a wireless com-
munication.
[0111] The contents of the alarm display include an
unique identification number such as a management
number of the medical measuring device 39, a nickname
associated with the medical measuring device, a place
such as a department, etc. where the medical measuring
device is managed and is daily used, locations of access
points 38 where the last communication was performed
when the communication was disconnected. By display-
ing these pieces of information, it urges the medical work-
ers to identify a location of the medical measuring device
39 that the communication is disconnected. Further, at
this time, the server information protection component
40 prohibits the readout of the personal information data
stored in the main server 35 according to a request from
the disconnected medical measuring device 39 until the
input for which the location of the medical measuring de-
vice 39 has been identified is made to the main server
35 by the medical workers. The location identification of
the medical measuring device 39 may be inputted to the
secondary server 36 or another wirelessly connected
medical measuring device by the medical workers. In this
case, the inputs made by the medical workers may be
forwarded from the secondary server 36 or another med-
ical measuring device to the main server 35 and are then
informed to the server information protection component
40.
[0112] Accordingly, the server information protection
component 40 identifies the medical measuring device
39 which is missing because the medical measuring de-
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vice 39 has been taken out, etc. Even when an unauthor-
ized access was attempted by the medical measuring
device that has been taken out, it is possible to prevent
the personal information data from leaking.
[0113] Further, the server information protection com-
ponent 40 may store map information of inside the build-
ing of a facility and may track the movements of the med-
ical measuring devices 39a, 39b. By receiving a reception
radio wave intensity and a movement amount from the
medical measuring devices 39a, 39b occasionally, the
server information protection component 40 can identify
approximate locations of the medical measuring devices
39a, 39b based on the access point 38, which relays the
communication, as a starting point. By the tracking using
the map, when the medical measuring devices 39a, 39b
is taken out from the facility, a request of an unauthorized
access can be rejected.
[0114] As described above, according to the medical
measuring system of the present embodiment, it is pos-
sible to prevent the personal information data stored in
the facility from being illegally read out by a third person
when the medical measuring device 39 is taken out.

(Fifth Embodiment)

[0115] FIG. 7 and FIG. 8 are diagrams showing a con-
figuration of a medical measuring system that includes
a medical measuring device 1 and its peripheral devices
in the present embodiment. FIG. 7 is a schematic diagram
showing a connection between the medical measuring
device 1 and its peripheral devices. FIG. 8 is a functional
block diagram of the medical measuring device.
[0116] As shown in FIG. 7, the medical measuring sys-
tem includes an administration key 41 as a peripheral
device of the medical measuring device 1. As shown in
FIG. 8, in the medical measuring device 1, the adminis-
tration key 41 and a close range communication compo-
nent 42 to perform the Near Field Communication are
provided. In the disclosure of the present embodiment,
some configurations and operations other than the close
range communication component 42 of the medical
measuring device 1 are not disclosed and these compo-
nents are omitted because they are the same as the first
embodiment.
[0117] First, the administration key 41 will be ex-
plained. The administration key 41 transmits a permis-
sion signal to the medical measuring device 1. The infor-
mation protection component 9 of the medical measuring
device 1 makes a determination whether the medical
measuring device 1 is in "a favorable situation" or in "an
unfavorable situation" depending on the permission sig-
nal of the administration key 41.
[0118] FIG. 9 shows a block diagram showing a con-
figuration of the administration key 41. The administration
key 41 is provided with at least a power source 43, a
memory 44, and a transmission component 45. The pow-
er source 43 supplies drive power to the memory 44 and
the transmission component 45. The administration key

41 is a portable device to be carried so that the power
source 43 is configured by a disposable primary battery
cell or a chargeable secondary battery cell. When using
the secondary battery cell, the secondary battery cell may
be detached and charged by an external charger. Alter-
natively, a charge circuit (not shown in the drawing) may
be further provided in the power source 43 and the sec-
ondary battery cell in a state of being mounted on the
administration key 41 may be charged.
[0119] A device ID uniquely assigned to the adminis-
tration key 41 is stored in the memory 44. The device ID
is a character string, a number string, or the combination
of these strings uniquely assigned to each administration
key 41 when the administration key 41 is produced or
when it is delivered to the user. Alternatively, the device
ID may be a common ID shared in a group composed of
a plurality of administration keys 41. In this case, the plu-
rality of administration keys 41 having the same device
ID is distributed to a plurality of users in a facility.
[0120] The transmission component 45 is provided
with an antenna (not shown in the drawing). The trans-
mission component 45 reads the device ID stored in the
memory 44 and performs a modulation such as an error
correction, etc., and after changing the ID into an appro-
priate format for a wireless communication, the transmis-
sion component 45 wirelessly transmits the ID through
the antenna. The transmission by the transmission com-
ponent 45 is intermittently repeated every several sec-
onds or several tens seconds. The wireless signal trans-
mitted by the transmission component 45 becomes a per-
mission signal for the medical measuring device 1.
[0121] The wireless signal that the transmission com-
ponent 45 transmits is a wireless radio wave for the Near
Field Communication, and the effective communication
range is preferably from several tens centimeters to sev-
eral meters. This is to keep the permission signal work-
able only when the administration key 41 and the medical
measuring device 1 are located near each other in a lim-
ited space such as at least in the same room, etc.
[0122] Next, the medical measuring device 1 in the
present embodiment will be explained. The close range
communication component 42 receives the wireless ra-
dio wave of the permission signal that the aforemen-
tioned administration key 41 transmits. When the radio
wave transmitted by the administration key 41 is received
by an antenna (not shown in the drawing), the close range
communication component 42 performs a demodulation
such as an error correction, etc. and performs an extrac-
tion of the device ID of the administration key 41. The
close range communication component 42 makes a de-
termination whether a radio wave of the close range com-
munication is received or not and then a determination
for existence or non-existence of a device ID if the radio
wave has been received. When extracting the device ID,
the close range communication component 42 outputs
the extracted device ID to the information protection com-
ponent 9. An antenna may be provided in the close range
communication component 42. Or, if the antenna provid-
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ed in the communication component 7 can receive the
close range communication, the antenna may be used
for both.
[0123] The information protection component 9 per-
forms an authentication of the received device ID output
by the close range communication component 42 at a
specific timing. Based on the result, the information pro-
tection component 9 determines whether or not to output
a disclosure regulation signal to the controller 5. It is pos-
sible to arbitrarily set the specific timing. For example, it
is possible to set the specific timing when the medical
measuring device 1 is turned on. As another example, it
is possible to set the specific timing when a user starts
inputting the user ID, etc. by operating the input compo-
nent 4 in order to perform a measurement. As another
example, it is possible to set the specific timing when a
user operates the input component 4 so that the personal
information data stored in the recording component 8 is
read out in order for the user to review the measurement
result. Alternatively, it is not limited to the specific timing,
but the aforementioned determination may be made at
regular intervals at any time other than the time that the
medical measuring device 1 is turned off.
[0124] The information protection component 9 deter-
mines whether the device ID of the administration key 41
extracted from the wireless signal received by the close
range communication component 42 corresponds to the
device ID preliminarily stored in the recording component
8. When the received device ID of the administration key
41 corresponded to the device ID stored in the recording
component 8, the information protection component 9
does not output a disclosure regulation signal because
a permission signal by the administration key 41 is valid.
The information protection component 9 determines
whether the permission signal from the administration
key 41 is valid regardless of a connection status of the
wireless communication with the access point 22 by the
communication component 7. Alternatively, the informa-
tion protection component 9 may determine whether the
permission signal from the administration key 41 is valid
only when the communication component 7 connects
with the access point 22 in a wireless communication. In
the former case, regardless of whether the medical
measuring device 1 is located within the effective wire-
less communication range of the access point 22, as far
as the administration key 41 is carried with the medical
measuring device 1, it is determined that the device is in
"a favorable situation". In the latter case, only when the
medical measuring device 1 is located within the effective
wireless communication range of the access point 22 and
the administration key 41 is carried with the medical
measuring device 1, determined that the device is in a
"favorable situation".
[0125] On the other hand, regardless of the connection
state of the wireless communication with the access point
22 by the communication component 7, when the per-
mission signal from the administration key 41 is not valid,
the information protection component 9 outputs a disclo-

sure regulation signal to the controller 5. For example,
the case that the permission signal from the administra-
tion key 41 is not valid corresponds to a case that a wire-
less signal transmitted by the administration key 41 is
not received by the close range communication compo-
nent 42. As another example, the case that the permis-
sion signal from the administration key 41 is not valid
corresponds to a case that a device ID of any of the ad-
ministration keys 41 is not extracted from the wireless
signal received by the close range communication com-
ponent 42. Still, as another example, the case that the
permission signal from the administration key 41 is not
valid corresponds to a case that the received device ID
does not correspond to the device ID preliminarily stored
in the recording component 8.
[0126] Here, when the medical measuring device 1 is
installed a facility, the device ID of the administration key
41 used as a pair is stored in the recording component
8. At this point, the device ID’s of the plurality of admin-
istration keys 41 may be stored. In this case, when the
extracted device ID corresponds to any one of the plu-
rality of device ID’s preliminarily stored in the recording
component 8, the information protection component 9
determines that the permission signal from the adminis-
tration key 41 is valid.
[0127] The controller 5 controls to permit or prohibit
the readout of the personal information data stored in the
recording component 8 based on a determination wheth-
er or not a disclosure regulation signal is output from the
information protection component 9 in the same manner
as described in the first embodiment. However, only
when a disclosure regulation signal is output from the
information protection component 9 while the measure-
ment operation of the biological information is performed
by the measuring component 6, the controller 5 invali-
dates the disclosure regulation signal until the measure-
ment operation is completed.
[0128] Therefore, in the medical measuring system of
the present embodiment, in the state that a specific one
or the plurality of administration keys 41 and the medical
measuring device 1 associated with it are located near
each other, it is determined that the medical measuring
device 1 is in a favorable situation for the data protection
of the medical measuring device 1. On the other hand,
when the administration key 41 is not located near the
medical measuring device 1, it is determined that the
medical measuring device 1 is not in a favorable situation
for the data protection of the medical measuring device 1.
[0129] That is, in such a state that the user, who is
permitted to read out the personal information data by a
facility, carries the administration key 41, only when the
user controls the medical measuring device 1 associated
with the administration key 41 or another person controls
it in the state the user attends him/her, the medical meas-
uring device 1 is permitted to freely read out the personal
information data. In other words, an authentication is
made by using the administration key 41.
[0130] Therefore, the users who are authorized by a

27 28 



EP 2 799 004 A1

17

5

10

15

20

25

30

35

40

45

50

55

facility are allowed to read out the personal information
data in the medical measuring device 1. Because of this,
regardless of whether or not the medical measuring de-
vice 1 is taken out from a facility, when the medical meas-
uring device 1 is illegally accessed by a third person who
is not permitted by the facility, the protection performance
of the personal information data can be improved.
[0131] The administration key 41 can be provided as
a very small and low-cost device. Therefore, if the ad-
ministration key 41 is lent to every one of the users, it is
easy for the user to carry it at any time by wearing it on
a neck strap, a wristband, etc. Further, the administration
keys 41 may be unified with a name plate or a security
key that is used for a personal authentication in the fa-
cility, and if its storage management is strictly carried out,
the security can be further improved. In this case, it is
possible for the user to read out the personal information
data of the medical measuring device 1 by carrying the
administration key 41, and as a result, the deterioration
in user-friendliness is suppressed and the protection per-
formance can be improved.
[0132] The device ID associated with the administra-
tion key 41 may be paired with the ID of a user carrying
the administration key 41 and preliminarily stored in the
recording component 8 of the medical measuring device
1. The controller 5 performs an authentication by using
the device ID of the administration key 41, and when the
normal measurement of glucose concentration is permit-
ted, the user ID stored as a pair of the device ID of the
authenticated administration key 41 is read from the re-
cording component 8. Accordingly, the controller 5 inter-
relates the ID of the user, who performs the measure-
ment, with the measurement result. As a result, the input
of the user ID when the measurement of glucose con-
centration is performed as described in the first embod-
iment can be omitted. Further, the controller 5 controls
the display component 3 to display the user ID or the
user name related to it so that it may be confirmed.
[0133] The information protection component 9 may
record a history of authentication for the device ID’s of
the administration keys 41 with time in the recording com-
ponent 8. The controller 5 may then transmit the history
to the servers 23a, 23b through the communication com-
ponent 7 periodically, for example, once a day, etc.
Therefore, based on the history transmitted from the
medical measuring device 1, the state of use of the med-
ical measuring device 1 or the state of operations done
by the user who carries the administration key 41 can be
managed and supervised in the servers 23a, 23b.
[0134] Further, the administration key 41 may be pro-
vided with a display component and a reception compo-
nent. The administration key 41 performs a reciprocal
communication with the medical measuring device 1, and
the authentication result of the device ID of the adminis-
tration key 41 by the medical measuring device 1, etc.
may be displayed on the display component of the ad-
ministration key 41. At this point, the administration key
41 and the medical measuring device 1 are connected

by a close range wireless communication method such
as a BLUETOOTH (registered trademark) or the RF-ID,
etc. so that a transmission and a reception of the infor-
mation are performed.
[0135] The administration key 41 may be further pro-
vided with a button as an input means. When the user
pushes the button of the administration key 41, the med-
ical measuring device 1 associated with the administra-
tion key 41 may light up the display component of itself
or a lamp, or may generate an alarm sound from a sound
generation component. For this purpose, the administra-
tion key 41 transmits a command response signal with a
device ID from the transmission component 45 when the
user pushes a button. The medical measuring device 1,
which has received the device ID transmitted by the ad-
ministration key 41, determines whether the command
response is included in the received signal at the same
time when it authenticates a relation of the received de-
vice ID to the medical measuring device 1 itself. When
the command response is included, the medical meas-
uring device 1 performs operations to alert the surround-
ings for indicating its own existence to by using the dis-
play component, the lamp, or the sound generation com-
ponent. However, when the medical measuring device 1
is used by the user at the time of measuring, etc., a com-
munication operation in response to the command re-
sponse is kept invalid.
[0136] Therefore, it is possible to easily specify the lo-
cation of the medical measuring device 1 associated with
the administration key 41. This is useful, for example,
when the user wants to find out the medical measuring
device 1 associated with the administration key 41 car-
ried by him/her in the state that multiple medical meas-
uring devices 1 are managed and stored in the same
room such as a nurse station in a hospital ward, etc.
Further, for example, it is useful when the medical meas-
uring device 1 is missing for such a reason that it is hidden
under bed sheets, clothes, etc.
[0137] As one configuration of the administration key
41, it may have a configuration of a docking station of
the medical measuring device 1. This is a base on which
the medical measuring device 1 is mounted, and it is
sometimes called as a cradle. For example, in such a
state of use that the user mounts the docking station on
a wagon and goes round with it, both the medical meas-
uring device 1 and the docking station are carried togeth-
er so that the function as the administration key can be
achieved.
[0138] Alternatively, the administration key 41 may be
configured as a part of the docking station of the medical
measuring device 1, in which case the administration key
41 may be separated from the docking station when being
carried.
[0139] The example that the electrochemical type bi-
osensor 10 is mounted on the medical measuring device
1, and the blood of the biological object is deposited as
a liquid sample, and the glucose concentration in the
blood is measured was explained above, but this is not
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an only option in all the embodiments.
[0140] As a liquid sample, liquid concentrate or liquid
solution of a sample that can be obtained from a biological
object such as blood, urine, interstitial fluid, etc. can be
used. Alternatively, it may be a pseudo product or an
experimental product of these samples. Further, a proc-
ess solution that has been pre-treated such denaturation,
chemical modification, etc. may be used. Alternatively,
when a control liquid, etc. for a purpose of calibration of
the measuring device is used, the present invention is
applicable.
[0141] As an object to be measured, the present in-
vention is applicable for what are subject to expression
or quantitative estimation in a sample, such as sugars,
lactic acids, various cholesterols, nucleic acids, DNA, an-
tibodies, antigens, proteins, hormones, bacteria, en-
zymes, drugs, antibiotics, pharmaceutical compositions,
markers, chemical substances, etc.
[0142] As the biosensor 10, such a configuration is ap-
plied that the deposited liquid sample is spread by an act
of a flow channel, a membrane, etc. or a chamber, etc.
is provided for retaining the deposited liquid sample. Al-
ternatively, a biochip or a DNA chip that executes a pre-
processing such as hybridization, blood cell contraction,
blood cell destruction, etc. may be used instead of the
biosensor 10.
[0143] Further, the supply method of the liquid sample
to the biosensor 10 is not only the method of depositing
it directly from a biological object, but also a method of
supplying it through a syringe, a cartridge, preprocessing
container, etc. A measurement of an object may be per-
formed in a state that the cartridge or the preprocessing
container for supplying a liquid sample is mounted on the
biosensor 10.
[0144] In addition, the measurement in the medical
measuring device 1 includes all possible measurement
methods that can be carried out by a handheld measuring
device, such as an optical method or a magnetic method.
[0145] The medical measuring device 1 mounting the
biosensor 10 thereon was explained as an example in
the embodiments, but it is not limited to this configuration
of the measuring device. It is possible to apply all the
handheld devices that are used in an environment in
which the measurement results are associated with a lot
of personal information in a medical facility, etc. and man-
aged. Such a handheld device includes, for example, an
oxygen saturation measuring device, a blood pressure
measuring device, an ultrasonic diagnostic device, etc.
[0146] The entire contents of Japanese Patent Appli-
cation No. 2011-283198 (filed on December 26, 2011) is
incorporated herein by reference.

Industrial Applicability

[0147] The aforementioned medical measuring device
is useful as a measuring device, etc. used in a facility,
etc. such a hospital where many and unspecified person-
al information are collected and managed. According to

the aforementioned medical measuring device, it is pos-
sible to suppress deterioration in its user-friendliness and
to improve a protection performance of the personal in-
formation data.

Explanation of Reference Characters

[0148]

1 medical measuring device
2 device main body
3 display component
4 input component
5 controller
6 measuring component
7 communication component
7a radio wave reception intensity measur-

ing component
8 recording component
9 information protection component
10 biosensor
11 substrate
12 substrate
13 air opening
14 spacer
15 sample supply path
15a sample deposition component
16 sample layer
17 counter electrode
18 measurement electrode
19 detection electrode
20 identification component
21g slit
21h slit
22a, 22b, 22c access point
23a, 23b server
24 intranet
30 medical measuring device
31 movement measuring component
35 main server
36 secondary server
37 information monitor
38a, 38b, 38c access point
39a, 39b medical measuring device
40 server information protection compo-

nent
41 administration key
42 close range communication compo-

nent
43 power source
44 memory
45 transmission component

Claims

1. A medical measuring device comprising:
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a housing configured to mount thereon a bio-
sensor in an attachable and detachable manner,
the biosensor being configured to have a liquid
sample of a biological object deposited thereon,
a measuring component operable to measure
biological information from the liquid sample of
the biological object;
a recording component operable to store a result
measured by the measuring component;
an information protection component operable
to determine whether or not to prohibit a readout
of personal information data stored in the record-
ing component; and
a controller operable to control a permission or
a prohibition of the readout of the personal in-
formation data based on a determination result
made by the information protection component.

2. The medical measuring device according to claim 1,
wherein when the readout of the personal informa-
tion data is determined to be prohibited by the infor-
mation protection component, the controller permits
a biological information measurement by the meas-
uring component, and stores a measurement result
made by the measuring component in an auxiliary
area of the recording component, and allows a dis-
play component to display only measurement control
stored in the auxiliary area.

3. The medical measuring device according to claim 1,
wherein when the readout of the personal informa-
tion data is determined to be prohibited by the infor-
mation protection component, the controller controls
the display component to display a simple menu only
including an item for executing a measurement of
the biological information by the measuring compo-
nent and an item for displaying a result of the meas-
urement, and when the readout of the personal in-
formation data is not determined to be prohibited by
the information protection component, the controller
controls the display component to display a full menu
including an item for reading out the personal infor-
mation data stored in the recording component.

4. The medical measuring device according to claim 1,
further comprising a communication component
configured to perform a wireless communication with
an external device;
wherein when the communication component is not
able to perform the wireless communication, the in-
formation protection component determines to pro-
hibit the readout of the personal information data,
and the controller executes the prohibition of the read
out of the personal information data.

5. The medical measuring device according to claim 4,
wherein when the communication component is not
able to perform a wireless communication with the

external device in a predetermined facility, the infor-
mation protection component determines to prohibit
the readout of the personal information data.

6.  The medical measuring device according to claim
5, wherein when a reception radio wave intensity of
the communication component with respect to the
external device, which is preliminarily set, is outside
of an effective range of the reception radio wave in-
tensity, the information protection component refer-
ences a correspondence relationship between the
preliminarily set external device and the effective
range of the reception radio wave intensity of the
communication component, and determines to pro-
hibit the readout of the personal information data.

7. The medical measuring device according to any one
of claims 4 to 6, further comprising a movement
measuring component operable to measure a move-
ment amount of the housing;
wherein the information protection component de-
termines whether or not the housing is being carried
based on the movement amount measured by the
movement measuring component, and when the
housing has been moved on a continuing basis since
a predetermined period elapsed from a time when
the wireless communication performed by the com-
munication component was disconnected, the infor-
mation protection component determines to prohibit
the readout of the personal information data.

8. The medical measuring device according to claim 7,
wherein the information protection component up-
dates a moving speed of the housing per unit time
based on an amount of changes of the reception
radio wave intensity of the communication compo-
nent, and when a window time has passed since a
time when the wireless communication by the com-
munication component was disconnected, the infor-
mation protection component determines to prohibit
the readout of the personal information data, the win-
dow time being obtained by dividing a predetermined
distance by the moving speed that is obtained at a
time when the wireless communication by the com-
munication component was disconnected.

9. The medical measuring device according to any one
of claims 4 to 8, wherein the wireless communication
by the communication component is reconnected af-
ter the information protection component determines
to prohibit the readout of the personal information
data, the information protection component deter-
mines to permit that the readout of the personal in-
formation data.

10. The medical measuring device according to any one
of claims 1 to 9, wherein when the information pro-
tection component determines to prohibit the read-
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out of the personal information data, the information
protection component deletes the personal informa-
tion data stored in the recording component.

11. A medical measuring system comprising:

the medical measuring device according to any
one of claims 1 to 10; and
a management device configured to manage the
medical measuring device and store the person-
al information data stored in the medical meas-
uring device;
wherein the management device includes a
server information protection component, and
when a communication with the medical meas-
uring device is disconnected, the server infor-
mation protection component prohibits a read-
out of the personal information data stored in
the management device by the medical meas-
uring device that is disconnected with the man-
agement device.

12. A medical measuring system comprising:

the medical measuring device according to any
one of claims 1 to 10; and
a management device configured to manage the
medical measuring device and store the person-
al information data stored in the medical meas-
uring device;
wherein the management device includes a dis-
play component that displays an alarm informing
that a communication with the medical measur-
ing device is disconnected.

13. A medical measuring system comprising:

a medical measuring device including a housing
configured to mount thereon a biosensor in an
attachable and detachable manner, the biosen-
sor being configured to have a liquid sample of
a biological object deposited thereon, a meas-
uring component operable to measure biological
information from the liquid sample of the biolog-
ical object; a recording component operable to
store a result measured by the measuring com-
ponent; a close range communication compo-
nent operable to perform a close range commu-
nication; an information protection component
operable to determine whether or not to prohibit
a readout of personal information data stored in
the recording component; and a controller op-
erable to control a permission or a prohibition of
the readout of the personal information data
based on a determination result made by the
information protection component; and
a management device configured to transmit a
device ID, which is preliminarily stored, as a

wireless signal;
wherein the close range communication com-
ponent extracts the device ID from the received
wireless signal when having received the wire-
less signal,
the information protection component deter-
mines whether or not to prohibit the readout of
the personal information data based on a result
of an authentication of the device ID extracted
by the close range communication component.

14. The medical measuring system according to claim
13, wherein when the wireless signal is not received
by the close range communication component, when
the device ID is not extracted from the wireless signal
received by the close range communication compo-
nent, or when the extracted device ID does not cor-
respond to a device ID that is preliminarily stored,
the information protection component determines
whether or not to prohibit the readout of the personal
information data.

15. The medical measuring system according to claim
13 or claim 14, further comprising: a communication
component of the medical measuring device, the
communication component being configured to per-
form a wireless communication with an external de-
vice;
wherein when the communication component is not
able to perform the wireless communication, the in-
formation protection component determines to pro-
hibit the readout of the personal information data,
and even when the communication component is not
able to perform the wireless communication, if the
device ID extracted from the wireless signal received
from the close range communication component cor-
responds to an device ID that is preliminarily stored,
the information protection component determines to
permit the readout of the personal information data.

35 36 



EP 2 799 004 A1

21



EP 2 799 004 A1

22



EP 2 799 004 A1

23



EP 2 799 004 A1

24



EP 2 799 004 A1

25



EP 2 799 004 A1

26



EP 2 799 004 A1

27



EP 2 799 004 A1

28



EP 2 799 004 A1

29

5

10

15

20

25

30

35

40

45

50

55



EP 2 799 004 A1

30

5

10

15

20

25

30

35

40

45

50

55



EP 2 799 004 A1

31

REFERENCES CITED IN THE DESCRIPTION

This list of references cited by the applicant is for the reader’s convenience only. It does not form part of the European
patent document. Even though great care has been taken in compiling the references, errors or omissions cannot be
excluded and the EPO disclaims all liability in this regard.

Patent documents cited in the description

• JP 2011062472 A [0008] • JP 2011283198 A [0146]


	bibliography
	abstract
	description
	claims
	drawings
	search report
	cited references

